
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

July 13, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 13, 2006.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz and Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton.
Visitors:
Charles Bowden.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 13, 2006 to order at 7:37 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Neill delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments 
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Monthly Reports, and Budget Amendment


A.
June 8, 2006 Minutes   

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the June 8, 2006 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
B. Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the May 2006 tax report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
C. May 2006 Finance Report 

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the May 2006 finance report and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
D.
Budget Amendment

· Mayor Becker explained that according to the Institute of Government in amending the budget ordinance, the city council enjoys the same freedom from the procedural requirements set forth in G.S. 160A-75 or in the local charter as it does in adopting the ordinance itself.  Any amendment to the annual budget ordinance must be by ordinance.  There are neither notice nor public hearing requirements for amendments and they may be adopted by a simple majority of board members as long as a quorum is present.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the budget amendment and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
· The budget amendment is as follows:
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2005-2006

O-2006-01

WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION 1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2005-04:

	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Employee Overhead
	$140.00
	
	Contingency
	$140.00

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$140.00
	
	Total
	$140.00



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.


ADOPTED this 13th day of July, 2006.  Witness my hand and official seal:

S/ Frederick Becker III
 Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

S/ Vicky A Brooks
Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

4.
Consideration of Requesting that the Planning Board Study Recommending an Extension of the Moratorium on Major Subdivisions 
· Mayor Becker explained that it has come to his attention that the town may be running out of time to have all of the ordinances amended by November 1st in order to let the moratorium expire.  Mayor Becker suggested that the council may need to consider extending the moratorium; the council will need to have the planning board advise them on the matter (as good policy and by statute).  Councilman Faulk pointed out that there was a typo in the proposed extension ordinance in the fifth “Whereas”; the word “tome” appears.  Mayor Becker responded that this was a very rough draft of the extension ordinance.  Councilman Faulk asked Attorney Bobby Griffin with the lawsuit the town is under if the moratorium is still valid or if it were subject to that lawsuit.  Mr. Griffin responded that the lawsuit says that the ordinance is not valid; until that lawsuit goes away the order from the judge stands.  Councilman Faulk asked Mr. Griffin if the town could extend something that they have been told is not standing right.  Mr. Griffin responded that he would suggest that the council not refer an ordinance proposal to the planning board; the council should send to the planning board a motion that they look to see whether or not in their opinion that an ordinance should be adopted or if permitted the one that was in effect be extended if in fact it can be extended and for them to make some findings of fact as to why the town needs it.  The planning board should make the recommendation to the council and then the council can devise it in any fashion they wish.  Mr. Griffin recommended that the council not send the draft moratorium extension to the planning board; they should have a little more independence in what they want to do.  The council should give the planning board their concerns in order to receive their recommendations, which the council could either accept or reject.  Councilman Faulk commented that it could be that the planning board could meet enough times between now and November to have something ready for the council based on the UNCC study that would meet council approval; if the council allows an extension it’s going to go on out that six months.  “The shorter you make a dead line for anybody they are going to meet it”.   Councilwoman Neill pointed out that Section 4.4 states that the town council is hereby authorized to consider such application, which means if another person submits an application for a major subdivision between those dates the council is authorized to enter into specific negotiations and to apply such special conditions as would render the subdivision application more in keeping with the spirit of the UNCC vision plan.  Councilman Faulk responded that his problem with that would be that the town would be opening themselves up to even more lawsuits.  “We’d have somebody come in here and say alright, okay, you can do that on two acres over here and somebody come over here with the same type, similar situation and we say no I’m sorry you can’t”, Councilman Faulk said.  Councilwoman Neill responded that the ones that are willing to work with the town would be the ones that the town would be willing to work with and the ones who are not willing to work with the town would be where the moratorium would help.  Mr. Griffin offered that would only be a debate after the planning board’s decision.  Councilman Faulk commented that the question that the council needs to go to the planning board with is: You have a deadline; the moratorium is over November 1st can you have us the proper study back to the council in time to have it passed?  Mayor Becker added that if they can’t then what do they want to do about it.  Mayor Becker also noted that there are new provisions of the statute that must be met.  The planning board would need to come up with ideas on what could be done instead of extending the moratorium and why those ideas wouldn’t work if enacted.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the planning board needs to tell the town council that they are positive that what they have in front of them will prevent inappropriate development in our town.  The council debated on the wording to be used for the motion to request that the planning board study the need for an extension to the moratorium or a new moratorium.  Mr. Griffin suggested using the wording “Give us a recommendation as to whether or not the present moratorium should be extended (if possible) and the reasons why it should be or should there be a new moratorium and the reasons why”.  Mr. Griffin added that it was within their domain then to come up with the reasons and justify and send it back to the council and the council can make some independent findings, but this would give the planning board latitude to discuss and bring back their basic recommendations for the council to consider.  Councilman Faulk asked that the attorney’s words be put into a motion as if he had made the motion.  The motion was held open while the council discussed when they wanted this information back from the planning board.  The council determined that the planning board would need to get recommendations back to the council by the August 10th meeting in order for the council to have a chance to look at it, make some changes, and be able to call for the Public Hearing at the September meeting for an October Public Hearing.    
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to ask the planning board to give the town council a recommendation as to whether or not the present moratorium should be extended (if possible) and the reasons why it should be or should there be a new moratorium and the reasons why and to get the information back to the town council by their August 10, 2006 meeting and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
5.
Consideration of Calling for a Special Meeting with Monroe and Wesley Chapel to Discuss Annexation Agreements and Boundaries
· Mayor Becker reminded the council of the previous reports on the Annexation Agreement with the City of Monroe.  There is a letter in the agenda packet from Mayor Kilgore requesting a joint meeting on August 28th 2006; the purpose of the meeting will be as discussed in the letter from Mayor Kilgore.  The joint meeting will also be with the Wesley Chapel Town Council.  Mayor Becker explained that this would be a special meeting for the Mineral Springs Town Council and they would need to call for if they choose to participate in the meeting.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to call for a special meeting at the Monroe Country Club on August 28, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
6. 
Consideration of a Resolution for the Catawba Lands Conservancy
· Mayor Becker reminded the council about Jenni LeBlanc’s request that they consider the “Land for Tomorrow” resolution.  Mayor Becker mentioned that is was simply a support resolution and asked if the council wished for the General Assembly to consider a bond referendum for conservation.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to support and adopt the Land for Tomorrow resolution and Councilman Faulk seconded.  Councilman Countryman commented that he was in support of what this resolution represents, but given our state government he has real issues about requesting a two hundred million dollar bond since North Carolina is are already the highest taxed state in the United States.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
· The resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

LAND FOR TOMORROW RESOLUTION

R-2006-06

Whereas, the Town of Mineral Springs is committed to protecting lands critical to the future of North Carolina’s drinking water, economy, and quality of life, and

Whereas, North Carolina is losing more than 100,000 acres of those special places to population pressures each year, and

Whereas, North Carolina’s population is expected to grow by 50 percent in the next 25 years, and

Whereas, the important tourism industry can only survive with natural beauty, clean water and scenic vistas, and

Whereas, there is inadequate funding for protecting stream banks and floodplains, legacy forests, prime farmlands, local parts and recreation, state parks, greenway and inactive rail corridors, game lands, natural, scenic and historic places, and

Whereas, there is no second chance to protect North Carolina’s great resources and costs will only increase in the future, and

Whereas, additional state funding will leverage twice as much funding from federal, private and local sources

Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Town Council of Mineral Springs urges the 2006 General Assembly to enact legislation authorizing a bond referendum to increase conservation spending in North Carolina by $200 million per year.

Adopted on this the 13th day of July, 2006.








S/ Frederick Becker III










      Frederick Becker III, Mayor Becker

Attest:

S/ Vicky A Brooks


Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

7.
Consideration of Calling for a Public Hearing for a Text Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance
· Mayor Becker pointed out the memo from Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett in the agenda packet; there has been a recommendation from the planning board for a text amendment (technical) to the Zoning Ordinance.  Mayor Becker commented that he believed that this had come up in 2002 with Brantley Oaks Phase II, but he guessed that the town did not amend the ordinance at that time.  Councilman Faulk asked what had brought it up this time.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks responded that she believed it was something in Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett’s day-to-day business; however, that information was not provided.    
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to call for a public hearing on the text amendment on August 10, 2006 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
8.
Acknowledgement and Discussion of Opportunity to Purchase Park Land on Pleasant Grove Road
· Mayor Becker explained that the clerk had communicated with all of you by email [Mayor Becker hand delivered a copy to Councilwoman Cureton] regarding the offer made by Mr. Charles Bowden to sell some property he owned on Pleasant Grove Road.  The terms of Mr. Bowden’s offer were that there must be a letter of interest by the mayor by July 7th.  This would have required a special meeting, because the mayor can’t sign anything without council approval.  The council didn’t see fit to call a special meeting.  Mayor Becker commented that he believed that the offer has expired, but that Mr. Bowden is here and the council may be interested in asking him if he wishes to extend the offer.  Mr. Bowden replied that he thought it would generate some discussion that the offer is still open.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to go any further with it at this time.    Councilwoman Neill commented that she believed that land acquisition must be affordable, must benefit the town, and not bankrupt the town.  Councilwoman Neill did not know how the town could purchase any type of property for this sum of money without completely spending our fund balance, which wouldn’t be very accountable to our residents and furthermore it’s illegal for the town not to have a certain amount of money in the fund balance.  Councilwoman Neill thanked Mr. Bowden for presenting the land offer to the town and added that it didn’t appear that spending $750,000 on land would be in the public’s best interest at this time.  Mr. Bowden commented that the council has expressed interest in keeping areas open and there is a tremendous pressure building for anybody that’s got significant land to sell.  Mr. Bowden further commented that this piece of land has been in his family for seventy-five years; the land has unique features such as a water fall inside the woods, a deep canyon, and plant life in the ravine that would be found more in the northern latitudes.  This property has not been abused and it is easily accessible with 800 to 900 feet of road frontage.  Mr. Bowden pointed out that land is going to get increasingly valuable and that his offer is below market value.  Mr. Bowden is willing to finance a portion of the property, but stated that he would have to have enough money down to clear out the liens.  Mr. Bowden commented that the land is in the Forest Stewardship Program; the first in the entire county.  Councilman Faulk also thanked Mr. Bowden for the offer and commented that the land would be a perfect place for a park, but economically the town could not afford it right now.  Mr. Bowden suggested that the town talk to the Catawba Lands Conservancy about ways of getting funding, because it boils down to what the people of Mineral Springs really want; do they want to preserve some open land?   Mayor Becker suggested that the planning board may wish to develop a separate park and recreation plan (after the land use ordinances are revised), because while he was investigating park and recreation trust fund monies the one thing that kept coming up to get you in the door was a specific adopted park and recreation plan that had public input/public hearings.  Councilman Countryman commented that this was an issue of priorities, resources are limited, and there are things in the community that need to be accomplished such as establishing a town hall.  Councilman Countryman stated that he wished wholeheartedly that the town had the ability to make the purchase, but he didn’t think the timing was such given the amount of resources the town has.   Councilman Countryman encouraged Mr. Bowden to consider doing something with that property from a donation standpoint.  Mr. Bowden suggested that the town recognize that if they are going to have a park that the “hour is late” and if it is the true desires of the council/community to keep the area as open as possible (either with this property or another piece of property) that there are probably ways that the money could be raised that are not necessarily from tax money.  Councilman Countryman commented that the town needed to explore some of the ways in which the land could possibly be acquired without expending all of our resources.  Councilman Faulk commented that he is in the fundraising business and there are men and women in the general area of Union County that have plenty of wherewithal to make a donation just because they happen to be a champion for that cause and are willing to get the recognition they get for making such a generous contribution.                         
9.
Other Business
· There was no other business.
10.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney
· Attorney Bobby Griffin commented that nothing has changed yet; there are negotiations going on as to how it can all get resolved, but at this point in time there is nothing definite.  Mr. Griffin further commented that unless the council had some pertinent questions about the lawsuit he didn’t have anything more to say about it.   Councilman Countryman asked if Niblock Homes actually bought the Bingham property.  Mr. Griffin responded that he did not know the answer to that question; however, based upon limited information he is assuming that the deal has been solidified.  Councilman Countryman commented that he was under the impression that if purchaser A bought the property from the owner then the owner would say “no strike, no foul, and the lawsuit would go away”.  Councilman Faulk responded that there was another party to the lawsuit, which is where the complication comes.  Mr. Griffin responded that there’s really no complication; it’s a matter of finalization and getting the final word.  Councilman Faulk added that he believed the second party (Niblock Homes) would have called the town to let us know the deal didn’t go through, because the negotiations with them were open and they are reputable folks.  Mr. Griffin commented what the town needs to decide on is how to terminate (effectively) the lawsuit so that the limits of effectiveness of it to the original plaintiffs/successor owner and it’s not generally applicable to the other people; that the ordinance is valid except for those who filed the lawsuit and the successor owner.  Mayor Becker noted that was how the order was worded.  Mr. Griffin replied that was their contention, but he could not give that as a definite opinion.   Mayor Becker commented that the town would like to have that spelled out in the settlement.  Mr. Griffin offered that he should be in the position to let the council know if the ordinance is only applicable to the applicant/successor owner by the time the planning board comes back to the council with their recommendation on whether or not there is a need to extend the moratorium.          
11.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:22 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on August 10, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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